

Why Rhode Island Needs \$15 Minimum Wage

The Rhode Island legislature is considering a measure that would gradually raise the state's minimum wage from its current \$9.60 an hour up to \$15 an hour by 2022. Analysis of the latest available data shows that single workers without children in Rhode Island already need more than \$15 an hour just to cover the basics, and workers with families need even more. The typical worker earning less than \$15 an hour is an adult over 25 who works full time, but still cannot make ends meet. A \$15 minimum wage would deliver a large raise for roughly one-third of workers in Rhode Island. The economic evidence from other states shows that, if phased in gradually, a \$15 minimum wage would be manageable for employers.

With the Cost of Living Rising, Workers Throughout Rhode Island Already Need \$15 per Hour to Cover the Basics & Will Need Much More by 2022

- Workers throughout Rhode Island already need \$15 an hour or more just to cover the basics. According to cost of living data, a single worker in the Providence metropolitan area today needs to earn \$32,390 a year just to cover housing, food, transportation and other basic costs. This translates to \$15.57 an hour for a full-time worker.¹
- Similarly, workers with dependent children need even more than \$15 an hour. Each parent in a two-worker family with two children needs to earn at least \$18.23 an hour *today*, to afford a cheap apartment and cover simple living costs.²
- By 2022, these workers will need to earn more. A single worker without children will need \$17.19 per hour, and each parent in a 2-adults 2-children family will need to earn \$20.13.3

Table 1. Hourly Wage Needed to Afford a Basic Household Budget in Rhode Island by Family Size							
Region	Family Size	2014	2017	2018	2019	2021	2022
Providence / Fall River MSA	Single Adult	\$14.67	\$15.57	\$15.88	\$16.20	\$16.86	\$17.19
	1 Adult 1 Child	\$25.38	\$26.93	\$27.47	\$28.02	\$29.15	\$29.73
	2 Adults 2 Children*	\$17.18	\$18.23	\$18.60	\$18.97	\$19.73	\$20.13

*Hourly wage per adult worker.

A \$15 Minimum Wage Would Deliver a Large Raise to 1 in 3 Workers in Rhode Island, Reversing Decades of Falling Pay

- Wages have fallen to the point that today about 187,000 workers in Rhode Island earn less than \$15 an hour.⁴
- Roughly one-third (33 percent) of Rhode Island's workforce would receive a long overdue raise by gradually phasing-in a \$15 minimum wage by 2024, under the new federal minimum wage proposal.⁵
- The typical worker would see an income gain of \$3,500 to \$5,100 a year⁶ enough to make a significant difference in the life of a home care aide, airport worker or fast food worker who today struggles on about \$20,000 a year.

The Typical Worker In Rhode Island Earning Less than \$15 is a Woman Over 36 with Some College, Working Full-Time, and Likely to be a Parent

- The average age of workers who would benefit from a \$15 minimum wage is 36. In fact, 35 percent of affected workers in Rhode Island are 40 or older, while teens make up just 11 percent.⁷
- Most are women (56 percent).8
- 48 percent of African-Americans in Rhode Island, 50 percent of Latinos and 34 percent of Asian Americans earn less than \$15. Workers of color comprise 41 percent of all workers affected by a \$15 minimum wage increase in the state.⁹
- 60 percent work full-time. 10
- 34 percent have some college experience or have earned an Associate's degree, and an additional 13 percent have Bachelor's degree or higher, for a total of 48 percent.¹¹
- 27 percent of those affected are parents raising 65,000 children (nearly 30 percent of Rhode Island's total child population).
- 22 percent of Rhode Island's working families live in or near poverty, and 15 percent receive Food Stamps.¹³

Growing Numbers of Employers and Small Business Organizations Are Backing a \$15 Minimum Wage

• In nearby New York, which approved \$15 minimum wage in 2016, business organizations representing more than 32,000 small businesses endorsed the \$15 minimum. These

include the Greater New York Chamber of Commerce, ¹⁴ the Brooklyn Chamber of Commerce, ¹⁵ the Northeast Organic Farmers Association – New York Chapter, ¹⁶ and the Long Island and Westchester/Putnam African-American Chambers of Commerce. ¹⁷

- Other Business groups that have endorsed or in some cases not opposed a \$15 minimum wage include Business for a Fair Minimum Wage (endorsed), the American Sustainable Business Council (endorsed), Main Street Alliance (endorsed), the Patriotic Millionaires (endorsed), ¹⁸ the Restaurant Association of Metropolitan Washington (endorsed the Washington, DC campaign), ¹⁹ and the Golden Gate Restaurant Association (did not oppose the California proposal). ²⁰
- A diverse range of business leaders confirm that transitioning to a \$15 minimum wage is
 feasible. For example, in nearby Vermont, Ben & Jerry's has been paying a starting wage of
 \$16.95 per hour since 2015,²¹ and last year, Popolo Italian Eatery, also raised it minimum
 wage to \$15.²²
- In New Hampshire, Hermit Woods Winery also pays an hourly minimum of \$15.23
- In neighboring Massachusetts, a number of employers have adopted a minimum pay of \$15, including Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center,²⁴ Boston Medical Center,²⁵ Tufts Medical Center,²⁶ Curriculum Associates,"²⁷ and others.
- In Maine, Jackson Lab²⁸ and Knack Factory²⁹ adopted a \$15 starting wage for their workers. In addition, more than 600 other businesses endorsed a \$12 minimum wage for all workers in the state.³⁰
- Popeyes CEO Cheryl Bachelder told CNN Money, "Everybody in retail is dealing with an
 increase in minimum wage We will adjust to increased costs just like we have before.
 Life will go on. There's been too much hubbub about it."31
- As fast food franchise owner Dennis Kessler who teaches at the University of Rochester's Simon School of Business told the Washington Post last year, "This \$15 thing is being phased in over quite a few years, so I don't think it's going to have much of an impact.... People are going to have to pay a little more. It really isn't too much more complicated than that."32
- In Flagstaff, Arizona, where voters in November approved a \$15 minimum wage, Ron
 Watkins, the director of operations for 16 McDonald's restaurants throughout northern
 Arizona, told the Arizona Daily Sun, "the minimum wage measure would not affect the
 company's willingness to add locations or jobs in Flagstaff."33
- In California, which approved and is phasing in a \$15 minimum wage, Bill Phelps, CEO of Wetzel's Pretzels with 100 stores statewide, and franchise owner Mike Jacobs report that they have already seen higher sales resulting from their customers having more money to spend.³⁴

The Economic Evidence Shows that the Benefits of a Gradually Phased-In \$15 Minimum Wage Far Outweigh the Costs

- State-of-the-art research on the impact of a \$15 minimum wage by University of California economists for the State of New York shows that, if phased in gradually over five years, a \$15 wage would be manageable for employers and would raise business operating costs only moderately.³⁵
- Studies of the New York and California \$15 minimum wages by University of California economists have examined the net impact of all the positive and negative effects on businesses of a \$15 wage. 36 They found that, unlike small wage increases, a \$15 minimum wage generates billions in new consumer spending that offsets much of the impact of the higher wage costs on businesses. 37 As a result, any net negative impact on jobs would likely be small and would be vastly outweighed by the benefits of delivering large raises for more than 1 in 3 workers, reversing decades of falling pay.
- The California study focuses in particular on the impact of the state's \$15 minimum wage
 in areas such as Fresno County one of the poorest areas of the state, located in
 California's agricultural Central Valley. It finds that in poor areas of the state the net
 impact is roughly the same: the large increase in worker spending power generated by a
 \$15 minimum wage offsets most of the higher costs to businesses.³⁸
- A University of Minnesota study of a proposed \$15 minimum wage in Minneapolis also found that, if gradually phased in, it would raise pay for about 23 percent of the workforce, and that any adverse effect on job levels would be small.³⁹
- More than 75 economists and researchers have endorsed the findings of the University of California study in New York,⁴⁰ and another 200 economists and researchers endorsed a 2015 proposal by Senator Bernie Sanders and Representative Keith Ellison for a \$15 federal minimum wage, finding that raising the minimum to \$15 an hour "will be an effective means of improving living standards for low-wage workers and their families and will help stabilize the economy. The costs to other groups in society will be modest and readily absorbed."⁴¹
- Experiences in the first regions of the U.S. to phase in \$15 minimum wages San Francisco, Seattle and New York have shown continued strong job growth as wages have increased.
- For example, in Seattle the first U.S. city to approve a \$15 minimum wage, where the wage level reached \$15 in January for large employers restaurant job growth has continued to be strong, and unemployment has hit record lows. As *Forbes* reported this month, "Higher Seattle Minimum Wage Hasn't Hurt Restaurant Jobs Growth After a Year." Earlier reporting in the *Puget Sound Business Journal* was titled "Apocalypse Not: \$15 and the cuts that never came." Although a July 2016 initial analysis had suggested that while jobs continued to grow strongly in Seattle, the pace of growth might have slowed slightly on account of the minimum wage, 44 in November the study's author backed away from those findings, concluding that they were not statistically significant.

A Higher Minimum Wage Will Not Lead Businesses or Jobs to Leave Rhode Island

- Research and on-the-ground experiences allay concerns that businesses might relocate to avoid paying a higher minimum wage. This is because the businesses most affected by the minimum wage are in service fields like restaurants, retail, property services, home health care and child care whose customer bases are liked to their locations. Customers will not drive several miles into another state to buy a cheeseburger, a bag of diapers or a light bulb. And that you cannot mop a floor, change bed linens, or care for a toddler remotely from another state.
- An extensive body of research confirms this. For example, a December 2016 analysis by
 the White House Council of Economic Advisors compared job growth trends in Rhode
 Island and the other states that have raised the minimum wage since the 2009 recession
 with states that did not. It found "substantial wage increases [in the higher minimum
 wage states] with no discernible impact on employment levels or hours worked."45
- A recent study by University of California economists analyzed over three decades (1979 to 2014) of teen and restaurant employment data, comparing states with high average minimum wages and those with low average minimum wage (the latter typically follow the federal minimum wage law). They did not find any employment effects among restaurant workers, who comprise a large share of all low-wage workers. The effect on teen employment was only a fraction of the already negligible impact claimed by minimum wage opponents.⁴⁶
- Another leading national study compared employment levels between every pair of neighboring U.S. counties that had different minimum wage levels at any time between 1990 and 2006. It found that the higher minimum wage counties did not see reduced hiring or businesses relocating to lower wage neighboring counties.⁴⁷

A \$15 Minimum Wage Will Generate Savings for Taxpayers and the State Budget, as Workers Are Able to Support Themselves on their Earnings and Rely Less on the Social Safety Net

- Taxpayers in Rhode Island could save over \$97 million each year by raising the minimum wage. According to research by University of California economists, Rhode Island taxpayers spend \$97 million a year (in 2013 dollars) to provide safety net benefits to lowwage workers who earn too little to support themselves.⁴⁸
- Analysis in other states has shown that significant minimum wage increases generate substantial savings for state budgets. For example, a University of California analysis found that a \$13 minimum wage proposal for California would save the state budget more than \$2 billion through a combination of higher tax revenue generated by workers earning more, and safety net savings.⁴⁹

Research Shows Higher Minimum Wages Help Improve a Wide Range of Family and Community Health and Living Standards

- Research shows that higher minimum wages help improve a broad range of other important societal outcomes for both workers and their children. These include reducing poverty,⁵⁰ reducing reliance on taxpayer-funded safety net programs such as food stamps,⁵¹ improving infant health outcomes⁵² and improving adult mental health.⁵³ Similar research, analyzing the effects of an income boost between \$1,000 to \$3,000 (in 2005 dollars) among low income families, shows that these small increases in household income can have modest but significant benefits for young children in those families: their educational achievement and performance increase, and their employment outlook (as adults) also improves.⁵⁴
- And because most childless full-time low-wage workers earn too much to qualify for Medicaid, receiving a raise to \$15 will help many more be able to afford to access health coverage, either through their employer or through their state's Affordable Care Act health insurance exchange. Research published in the *Journal of the American Medical Association Forum* estimates that raising the minimum wage from \$10 to \$15 would increase the portion of low-wage workers who can afford to access health coverage from 58 percent to 77 percent.⁵⁵

Endnotes

- National Employment Law Project analysis of Economic Policy Institute's Family Budget Calculator, http://www.epi.org/resources/budget/. Assumes modest rate of inflation of 2 percent, and no median wage growth.
- 2. Ibid.
- 3. Ibid.
- Economic Policy Institute and Oxfam, Few Rewards: An Agenda to Give America's Working Poor a Raise, June 2016, https://www.oxfamamerica.org/static/media/files/Few Rewards Report 2016 web.pdf.
- David Cooper, State Tables on \$15 Minimum Wage Impact: Characteristics of Workers Who Would be Affected by Increasing the Federal Minimum Wage to \$15 by 2024, Economic Policy Institute, April 26, 2017, http://www.epi.org/files/2017/MW-State-Tables.pdf.
- 6. David Cooper, Raising the Minimum Wage to \$15 by 2024 Would Lift Wages for 41 Million American Workers, Economic Policy Institute, April 26, 2017, http://www.epi.org/publication/15-by-2024-would-lift-wages-for-41-million/.
- For the average age of affected workers, see David Cooper, Raising the Minimum Wage to \$15 by 2024 Would Lift Wages for 41
 Million American Workers, ibid. For an age breakdown in Rhode Island, see David Cooper, State Tables on \$15 Minimum Wage
 Impact, op. cit.
- 8. Ibid.
- 9. Ibid.
- 10. Ibid.
- 11. Ibid. Numbers may not add up due to rounding.
- 12. Ibid
- Oxfam and Economic Policy Institute, Few Rewards: Rhoda Island Scorecard, June 2016, https://policy-practice.oxfamamerica.org/work/poverty-in-the-us/low-wage-map/scorecard/?state=Rl.
- 14. Office of the Governor of New York, Governor Cuomo, Joined by Vice President Biden, Announces Push to Raise New York's Minimum Wage to \$15 an Hour, September 10, 2015, https://www.governor.ny.gov/news/governor-cuomo-joined-vice-president-biden-announces-push-raise-new-yorks-minimum-wage-15-hour.
- Paula Katinas, "Chamber Brings Brooklyn Business Concerns to Albany," Brooklyn Daily Eagle, March 16, 2016, http://www.brooklyneagle.com/articles/2016/3/16/chamber-brings-brooklyn-business-concerns-albany.

- Elizabeth Henderson, "\$15 Minimum: Good for Farmers," Morning AgClips, March 22, 2016, https://www.morningagclips.com/15-minimum-good-for-ny-farmers/.
- 17. Phil Andrews, "A \$15 Minimum Wage is Good for Long Island Businesses," *The Huffington Post*, March 24, 2016, http://www.huffingtonpost.com/phil-andrews/long-island-15-minimum-wage b 9538916.html.
- Economic Policy Institute and National Employment Law Project, Why America Needs a \$15 Minimum Wage, April 26, 2017, http://www.nelp.org/content/uploads/NELP-EPI-Fact-Sheet-Why-America-Needs-15-Minimum-Wage.pdf.
- Martin Austermuhle, "D.C. Takes First Step Towards \$15 Minimum Wage," WAMU 88.5, June 7, 2016, http://wamu.org/story/16/06/07/dc takes first step towards 15 minimum wage/.
- 20. Samantha Higgins, *The State of the Industry: An Update from GGRA's Executive Director*, Golden Gate Restaurant Association, April 20, 2016, http://ggra.org/the-state-of-the-industry-an-update-from-ggras-executive-director/.
- 21. Ben & Jerry's, Livable Wage, http://www.benjerry.com/values/how-we-do-business/livable-wages.
- Maddi Shaw, "Bellows Falls Restaurant Jump-Starts \$15 Minimum Wage," Battleboro Reformer, June 8, 2016, http://www.reformer.com/stories/bellows-falls-restaurant-jump-starts-15-minimum-wage,141878.
- 23. Dan Seufert, "Meredith Winery Hikes Its Hourly Wage to \$15," New Hampshire Union Leader, August 18, 2016, http://www.unionleader.com/article/20160819/NEWS02/160819106.
- Priyanka Dayal McCluskey, "Beth Israel Raises Minimum Wage to \$15 an Hour," Boston Globe, December 29, 2015, https://www.bostonglobe.com/business/2015/12/29/beth-israel-deaconess-raises-minimum-wage-hour/NUy1m9DD7GNZprlSs9UH9K/story.html.
- 25. Dialynn Dwyer, "Boston Medical Center Will Raise Minimum Wage to \$15 an Hour," *Boston.com*, December 22, 2015, https://www.boston.com/news/local-news/2015/12/22/boston-medical-center-will-raise-minimum-wage-to-15-an-hour.
- Nate Homan, "Tufts, Boston Medical Center Workers to Get \$15 Minimum Wage," Metro, December 24, 2015, http://www.metro.us/boston/tufts-boston-medical-center-workers-to-get-15-an-hour-in-2016/zsJolw---4il5q0jXhEl3U.
- Cindy Atoji Keene, "Why One Company Voluntarily Boosted Its Minimum Wage to \$15 an Hour," Boston Globe, November 10, 2015, https://www.bostonglobe.com/magazine/2015/11/10/why-one-company-voluntarily-boosted-its-minimum-wage-hour/U996ARxhvmyLzhl3THrlBI/story.html.
- 28. Darren Fishell, "Jackson Lab to Raise Minimum Wage to \$15 for 539 in Maine," *Bangor Daily News*, July 12, 2016, http://bangordailynews.com/2016/07/12/business/jackson-lab-to-raise-minimum-wage-to-15/.
- 29. Alex Steed, "Opinion: Why my Company Settled on \$15 per Hour Starting Wage," *Bangor Daily News*, October 9, 2015, http://bangordailynews.com/2015/10/09/opinion/contributors/why-my-company-settled-on-15-per-hour-starting-wage/.
- 30. Maine Small Business Coalition, Map: Nearly 600 Maine Small Business Owners Publicly Support Raising the Minimum Wage, February 1, 2016, http://www.mainesmallbusiness.org/fairwagemap.
- Benjamin Snyder, "The CEO of Popeyes Has a Surprising Stance on the \$15 Wage," Fortune, November 13, 2015, http://fortune.com/2015/11/13/popeyes-minimum-wage-fast-food/.
- 32. Lydia DePillis, "Businesses are Getting Steamrolled on the Minimum Wage. Here's Why," Washington Post, July 24, 2015, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2015/07/24/businesses-are-getting-steamrolled-on-the-minimum-wage-heres-why/?utm term=.378b0204cb4e.
- 33. Emery Cowan, "Slim Margins: Higher Wages Would Benefits Restaurant Workers, But Force Tough Cuts for Owners," *Arizona Daily Sun*, August 28, 2016, http://azdailysun.com/news/local/slim-margins-higher-wages-would-benefit-restaurant-workers-but-force/article-760314d0-6293-59f1-99e5-5382ade5b815.html.
- 34. Sam Harnett, "Fast Food CEO Says Higher Minimum Wage Boosts Business," *KQED News*, January 3, 2017, https://www.kqed.org/news/2017/01/03/minimum-wage-goes-up-and-so-does-business-thats-what-this-fast-food-ceo-says-happened/.
- Michael Reich, Sylvia A. Allegretto, Ken Jacobs and Claire Montialoux, The Effects of a \$15 Minimum Wage in New York State, Institute for Research on Labor and Employment, University of California-Berkeley, March 2016, http://laborcenter.berkeley.edu/the-effects-of-a-15-minimum-wage-in-new-york-state/.
- 36. Ibid
- 37. Thomas Michel, "Cuomo's Proposal for \$15 Minimum Wage Deserves Support," *Syracuse Post-Dispatch*, March 16, 2016, http://www.syracuse.com/opinion/index.ssf/2016/03/cuomos_proposal_for_15_minimum_wage_deserves_support_commen_tarv.html.
- Michael Reich, Sylvia A. Allegretto and Claire Montialoux, The Effects of a \$15 Minimum Wage in California and Fresno, January 2017, Institute for Research on Labor and Employment, University of California-Berkeley, http://irle.berkeley.edu/files/2017/Effects-of-a-15-Minimum-Wage-in-California-and-Fresno.pdf.
- University of Minnesota, Humphrey School of Public Affairs, Evaluation of a Minimum Wage Increase in Minneapolis and Hennepin/Ramsey County, Technical Report, September 2016, http://www.ci.minneapolis.mn.us/www/groups/public/@clerk/documents/webcontent/wcmsp-187333.pdf.
- 40. Fiscal Policy Institute, New York Economists Support a Statewide \$15 Minimum Wage; Recent Academic Research Shows it's Good for Workers, Businesses and the Economy, March 14, 2016, http://fiscalpolicy.org/new-york-economists-support-a-statewide-15-minimum-wage-recent-academic-research-shows-its-good-for-workers-businesses-and-the-economy.
- Office of Senator Bernie Sanders, Economists In Support of a \$15 U.S. Minimum Wage as of 2020, July 2015, http://www.sanders.senate.gov/download/15-minimum-wage-petition?inline=file.
- 42. Erik Sherman, "Higher Seattle Minimum Wage Hasn't Hurt Restaurant Jobs Growth After a Year," Forbes, January 7, 2017, http://www.forbes.com/sites/eriksherman/2017/01/07/seattle-restaurant-jobs-keep-growing-with-higher-minimum-wages-after-a-year/#3df5b8d71e9f. See also, Coral Garnick, "Seattle Jobless Rate Hits 8-Year Low in August," The Seattle

- ${\it Times}, September~16, 2015, {\it http://www.seattletimes.com/business/local-business/state-jobless-rate-stays-steady-at-53-percent-in-august/.}$
- 43. Jeanine Stewart, "Apocalypse Not: \$15 and the Cuts that Never Came," Puget Sound Business Journal, October, 23, 2015, http://www.bizjournals.com/seattle/print-edition/2015/10/23/apocolypse-not-15-and-the-cuts-that-never-came.html. See also, Paul Constant, "You Should Read This Story About Seattle's 'Minimum Wage Meltdown that Never Happened," Civic Skunk Works, October 23, 2015, https://civicskunkworks.com/you-should-read-this-story-about-seattles-minimum-wage-meltdown-that-never-happened/.
- 44. Jared Bernstein, "So Far, the Seattle Minimum-Wage Increase is Doing What It's Supposed to Do," *The Washington Post*, August 10, 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/posteverything/wp/2016/08/10/so-far-the-seattle-minimum-wage-increase-is-doing-what-its-supposed-to-do/?utm_term=.a2c38000c0cc.
- Sandra Black, Jason Furman, Laura Giuliano, and Wilson Powell, White House Council of Economic Advisors, "Minimum Wage Increases by US States Fueled Earnings Growth in Low-Wage Jobs," VoxEU, December 2, 2016, http://voxeu.org/article/minimum-wage-increases-and-earnings-low-wage-jobs.
- 46. Sylvia Allegretto, Arindrajit Dube, Michael Reich, and Ben Zipperer, "Credible Research Designs for Minimum Wage Studies: A Response to Neumark, Salas, and Wascher," *ILR Review*, 70(3): 559–592 (May 2017).
- 47. Arindrajit Dube, T. William Lester, and Michael Reich, "Minimum Wage Effects Across State Borders: Estimates Using Contiguous Counties," *The Review of Economics and Statistics*, 92(4): 945–964 (November 2010), http://www.irle.berkeley.edu/workingpapers/157-07.pdf. A NELP summary is available at http://nelp.3cdn.net/98b449fce61fca7d43 i1m6iizwd.pdf.
- 48. Ken Jacobs, Ian Perry, and Jenifer MacGillvary, The High Public Cost of Low Wages: Poverty-Level Wages Cost U.S. Taxpayers \$152.8 Billion Each Year in Public Support for Working Families, UC Berkeley Labor Center, April 2015, http://laborcenter.berkeley.edu/pdf/2015/the-high-public-cost-of-low-wages.pdf.
- 49. Sylvia A. Allegretto, Michael Reich and Rachel West, *Ten Dollars or Thirteen Dollars?: Comparing the Effects of State Minimum Wage Increases in California*, Institute for Research on Labor and Employment, University of California-Berkeley, June 2014, http://irle.berkeley.edu/files/2014/Ten-Dollars-or-Thirteen-Dollars.pdf.
- 50. Arindrajit Dube, *Minimum Wages and the Distribution of Family Incomes*, IZA Discussion Paper No. 10572, IZA Institute for Labor Economics, February 2017, http://ftp.iza.org/dp10572.pdf.
- 51. Michael Reich and Rachel West, "The Effects of Minimum Wages on Food Stamp Enrollment and Expenditures," *Industrial Relations: A Journal of Economy and Society*, 54(4): 668-694 (October 2015), http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/irel.12110/abstract.
- Kelli A. Komro, Melvin D. Livingston, Sara Markowitz, and Alexander C. Wagenaar, "The Effects of an Increased Minimum Wage on Infant Mortality and Birth Weight," American Journal of Public Health, 106(8): 1514-1516 (August 2014), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4940666/.
- 53. Aaron Reeves, Martin McKee, Johan Mackenbach, Margaret Whitehead and David Stucker, "Introduction of a National Minimum Wage Reduced Depression Symptoms in Low-Wage Workers: A Quasi-Natura; Experiment in the UK," *Health Economics*, 26(5): 639-655 (May 2017), http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/hec.3336/full.
- 54. This research analyzed the benefits of an income boost from cash transfer programs namely, the Earned Income Tax Credit and the Child Tax Credit. Nonetheless, it is likely that the same improvements in educational attainment and employment outlook would be seen if low-income families experienced an income boost from a raise in the minimum wage. See Chuck Marr, Jimmy Charite and Chye-Ching Huang, Earned Income Tax Credit Promotes Work, Encourages Children's Success at School, Research Finds, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, April 9, 2013. http://www.cbpp.org/cms/?fa=view&id=3793; and Yannet Lathrop, Raising the Minimum Wage: Good for Working Families, Good for Michigan's Economy, Michigan League for Public Policy, October 2013, http://www.mlpp.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/10/Raising-Minimum-Wage.pdf.
- Andrew B. Bindman, A Healthy Living Wage, Journal of the American Medical Association Forum, October 29, 2015, http://newsatjama.jama.com/2015/10/29/jama-forum-a-healthy-living-wage/.

© 2017 National Employment Law Project. This report is covered by the Creative Commons "Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivs" license fee (see http://creativecommons.org/licenses). For further inquiries, please contact NELP (nelp@nelp.org).